HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


August 28, 2008

Members Present:  Jonathan Batiste, Grant Colfax, Ben Hayes, Tei Okamoto, Perry Rhodes III, Frank Strona, and Tonya Williams
Member Absent:  Ed Byrom and Isela González

Guest:  Henry Fisher Raymond
Professional Staff:  Eileen Loughran (HPS), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Michael Paquette (HPS), Jenna Rapues (HPS), Willow Schrager (Harder & Co), and David Weinman (note taker)
1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Grant Colfax called the meeting to order at 3:04 PM.  He noted that because Kathleen Roe was not able to attend, the mid-year review would be delayed.  He then asked the members to introduce themselves and to make relevant announcements.  No announcements were offered.
2. Public Comment

· David Weinman speaking as a member of the public offered comment including the following:

· Some of the public comment at the 8/08/08 Council meeting was offensive, casting doubt on Council participants’ personal integrity with questions including, “’Is the Council afraid to discuss the Gay community’s prevention successes for fear of losing funding?”’
· He contended that the Council’s lack of response could be interpreted as agreement.
· He urged respectful disagreement in the future.
· He also asserted the Council may be straying from the principle of being a community advisory board to something resembling a gathering of service providers.
· Among other things this promotes talking in professional language which is easily misunderstood by “lay” people, such as him self.

· He cited the example of the technically correct statement about the “Epidemic being over”; which is inaccurate when evaluated in common usage meaning.

· Such lingo, he emphasized, does not promote the mission of the HPPC.
3. Members’ Response to Public Comment (by topic)
· Several members suggested that responding to inflammatory public comment may not be appropriate or within members’ purview.

· Several added that they wouldn’t want to escalate the emotional rhetoric and give such comments and people more attention than they are worth.

· Grant also expressed concern with the content of some of what was expressed.

· Perry Rhodes III noted his personal approach is to acknowledge reasonable and accurate statements, even if they are from otherwise disruptive people.

· Ben Hayes emphasized that members’ actions speak for our integrity and that we don’t have to defend ourselves.

· Frank Strona suggested that as part of the updating of the Council’s bylaws the HPPC may consider limiting the percentage members from funded service organizations.
· There have been times, he pointed out, when two or three Council members have worked for the same funded agencies; although not representing those agencies per se.

· Ben agreed with that the Council should be careful about our use of terminology.

· While we need to use precise epidemiological terminology we must also ensure that people understand what is meant.
4. Review and Approval of 7/24/2008 minutes
Motion was made by Tonya Williams and seconded by Frank Strona to approve the minutes of the 7/24/08 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.
	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Not present
	Tei Okamoto
	Not present at time of vote

	
	Ed Byrom
	Not Present
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Not Present
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	
	


The minutes were approved unanimously.
5. Review of August 14th HPPC Meeting

The documents entitled: “Process Evaluation Memorandum;” dated 8/25/08, “Process Evaluation Survey Results,” and “Participant Dialogue Boxes,” both dated 8/18/08 had been sent to all members in advance of the meeting and were available at the meeting.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Israel responded to a comment in the evaluation notes by pointing out that the HPS continues to try to reduce paper usage while making all information available.

· Grant added that this committee had discussed and agreed that there was no need to reiterate verbally what was covered in the written Co-Chairs/Steering Committee report.

Discussion: Decriminalization of Sex Work
Grant reminded members that following up on Jeff Klaussner’s remarks at the 8/14 HPPC meeting, this topic was referred to the Steering Committee.  Discussion ensued including the following.
· Several attendees noted that as city employees they were restricted from stating support or opposition to ballot measures, but could provide their understanding of the proposition.
· Frank explained that it is his understanding that Jeff Klaussner supports decriminalization rather than the legalization of prostitution because it is a health issue.
· Frank and Grant said they understood the proposal would impact agencies providing re-education services, which is currently offered to sex workers as an alternative to jail.
· Israel added that he understands that this measure may require new health and safety codes to be developed and that some STD and HIV programs may need to be revamped.
· Israel also conveyed some people’s concerns about what will replace the healthcare services sex workers currently receive in jail.
· Other people, he pointed out, argue that jail really isn’t the best place to provide healthcare and that a better delivery system should be found for sex workers.
· He noted that it is his understanding that this ballot measure, if passed, will then go to the Board of Supervisors for disposition.

· Both he and Grant observed that numerous organizations had endorsed the proposition, but that they weren’t certain exactly what the HPPC was being asked to do.

Grant and Israel suggested that the HPS Policy Unit determine what the HPPC can do, and distribute that information to the Committee in advance of its next meeting (9/25/08) enabling it to determine what action, if any, to take.
6. Co-chairs/Steering Committee Business

Federal, State, City Updates
· Grant announced that SF received carryover funding from the CDC to increase testing among African-American MSM and Partner Counseling and Referral Services (PCRS).
· Israel announced that the CDC is in the process of reviewing the Community Planning Guidance simultaneous with the new the five-year planning cycle.

· He noted that the Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) has two representatives on that workgroup, including SF’s Eileen Loughran.
· He also announced CDC’s national workgroup reviewing Counseling Testing and Referrals (CTR) in non-clinical settings, which also has two representatives from UCHAPS.
· The next UCHAPS meeting is scheduled for September in Ft Lauderdale.

· The agenda will focus on behavioral surveillance among MSM and interventions.

· It will include meetings with the Branch Chief, Prevention Research Branch.

· The CDC, he noted, is making about $4M available nationally to develop plans to specifically reach MSM and that SF has put in a supplemental application for its share of these funds.
Committee Update (written)

Grant drew members’ attention to the Committee Updates.
Attendance Update

· Eileen announced that attendance letters were sent to three members in August: Jonathan Batiste, Perry Rhodes III, and Chandra Sivakumar.
· Chandra was also absent at the 8/08/08 meeting and so will be offered Emeritus status. 

Transgender Behavioral Surveillance Study Letter of Support 

Grant introduced Henry Fisher Raymond, whose comments included the following.

· The Transgender population is one of the most highly impacted by HIV/AIDS in SF, and yet huge gaps remain in our understanding of factors contributing to their risk behavior.
· The proposed study is our third attempt to secure funding for such behavior surveillance.
· They seek a Letter of Support from the HPPC to accompany their application for a grant.

Questions and Comments included the following.

· Tonya asked about the protocols of the study.

· Henry explained that this would be a two-year behavioral surveillance study of about 200 Transwomen, noting a similar study worked well in among MSM in SF.

· He added that this would be one of the largest such studies of Transwomen ever.

· Frank asked about the methodology to be used.

· Mr. Raymond said that they would like to use a respondent-driven, peer-based referral system, which was used successfully among IDU in SF and elsewhere.

· In response to Frank’s question Henry said that the study would not include Female to Male (FTM) individuals.
· Grant asked about studies involving Transgender people being sponsored by the CDC.
· Henry indicated that the CDC has awarded a grant to conduct a pilot of African-American and Latina Transwomen in five or six cities in the US, but it was insufficient to study those local populations in significant depth.
Motion was made by Ben Hayes and seconded by Frank Strona for the Co-Chairs to issue a letter of support for the Transgender Behavioral Surveillance Study application.  No further discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Not present at time of vote

	
	Ed Byrom
	Not present
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Not Present
	
	


The motion was approved unanimously.

· Frank asked if the project could let the Steering Committee know if they receive the grant.
· Ben said it would be interesting to have a presentation on this.

· Israel noted the HIV Prevention Plan specifies what petitioners must do to get a letter of support from the HPPC including sharing their findings to the Council.
7. Review & Approve September 11, 2008 Council Meeting Agenda
A draft of the HPPC agenda for its 9/11/08 meeting was distributed, copies of which are available to absent members upon request.  Discussion included the following, by topic.

The African-American Action Plan
Grant explained that the African-American Action Plan (the Action Plan) was originally scheduled for this meeting; however, the work group asked for the presentation to be rescheduled to a later date.
· Jonathan explained that the work group felt that the Action Plan is still in the stage of development and needs to be finalized before being presented to the full council for vote. 
· Perry said that he would like the Action Plan to be presented to the Steering Committee before it goes to the Council; and that we are prepared to be very patient. 

· Grant provided an overview of what was already scheduled for upcoming Council meetings:

· In October - presentations from the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluations (SI&E) Committee and Susan Scheer regarding new incidence estimates;
· In November – presentations from the Points Of Integration (POI) and the Show Me the Data! (SMTD) Committees; and
· In December – the Membership Committee’s review of the year’s accomplishments and presentation of awards.

· A number of suggestions for the Action Plan were proposed including:

· Presenting to Steering in December and the HPPC in January; 
· Move Membership’s non-voting presentation up and make the Action Plan presentation to the Council in December; 
· Present a  discussion/informational ‘Progress Report’ in September with a full presentation with voteto the Council in early ’09; and
· Israel emphasized the importance of ensuring the Action Plan is merged into the 2010 Comprehensive HIV Prevention Plan.
· Jonathan explained that the Action Plan may be an ongoing project, continually improving and refining its results.
There was general agreement expressed with having the Action Plan on the September agenda in some form; and no objection was raised.  Grant suggested the HPS staff coordinate with the working group. He also mentioned that he has a meeting scheduled with John Newsom and Vincent Fuqua to discuss the Action Plan on Thursday 9/4.

Post Exposure Prophylaxis (PEP)
Eileen noted that the draft document included the possibility of a presentation on PEP for this agenda, but the proposed presenters would not be ready and/or available.

· Grant added that none of the original researchers were still around and/or available for the September meeting.
Approval of Syringe Access Guidelines

Israel explained that the SI&E Committee approved the draft of the guidelines document which will be presented for the Council’s approval.

· The document consists of best practices surrounding syringe access and disposal.

· He noted that the document is intended primarily as a resource for service providers; but is also recognized as something the community may refer to.

Structure of Public Comment

Grant explained that there was some concern expressed by members regarding public comment.  He noted that this has been discussed among the Co-Chairs, who propose having public comment:

· At the beginning of each meeting;

· At the end of each meeting as part of “Next Steps;”

· As part of ‘Issues of substance,’ – which for our purposes means voting items;

· Non-voting items can be commented on as part of Next Steps; and

Discussion ensued including the following (by topic)

· Israel explained that last minute decisions regarding allowing public comment would violate the Sunshine Ordinance, and this would be documented in the minutes of the meeting.  
· He added that members’ response to public comment shouldn’t be dialogue with the individual, but rather between Council members.

· Grant and Israel expressed concern that lengthy public comment could make the meetings unmanageable forcing the Council to defer items from meeting to meeting as is the case with other City boards.
· Frank suggested the Council limit the amount of time allotted for public comment and divide the total allotted by number of people who request addressing the HPPC.

· Frank asked why, if there is comment before each vote, is it also at the end of the meeting?
· Grant and Eileen responded that “Next Steps” allows comment on things that are substantial but not voted on.

HPS staff will research when public comment is required.
Other

· In response to Tonya’s question it was noted that meetings may adjourn before 6:00 PM.
· David noted that David Pilpel from the Sunshine Ordinance Task Force made a presentation to the Steering Committee, and since time may be permitting it may be worthwhile to ask him to address the Council.

· In response to Jonathan’s question several members said that the HPPC does not have a policy about a speaker being late.

· Israel noted that Susan Buchbinder was only five minutes late, and we ran early.
Motion was made by Perry Rhodes III and seconded by Jonathan Batiste to accept the draft agenda for the HPPC meeting of 9/11/08 with the understanding that the PEP presentation will not be included, that it may include a presentation from the African-American Action Plan work group, or another topical presentation agreed upon between the Co-Chairs.  No further discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	Jonathan Batiste
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto

	Not present at time of vote

	
	Ed Byrom
	Not Present
	Perry Rhodes III
	Yes

	
	Grant Colfax
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Not Present
	Tonya Williams
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	
	


The agenda was accepted unanimously.

8. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation

· Tonya reminded members that the Membership Committee has sent out a short survey to help find ways of improving new member orientation.
· Grant reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.
9. Adjournment

Grant thanked members for their participation.  The meeting adjourned at 4:17 PM.

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran, and Israel Nieves-Rivera.
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 9/25/08
from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.
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